
SCMG Board Meeting Minutes
Tuesday, July 21, 2015

Old Courthouse Hearing Room
Sandoval County Extension Office

711 S. Camino del Pueblo
Bernalillo, New Mexico

Call to Order at 3:00 by Coordinator Sam Thompson.

Roll Call of Board Members: Lynda Garvin, Sam Thompson, Gretchen Neiman, Mary 
Vesely, Sandra Liakus, Julia Runyan, Nancy Bresenham, JoAnn Beuerle, Mickie 
Frazier-Koontz.  Excused absence: Keith Lewis.

Approval of Agenda: Amend Action Items to read as follows: (1) Idalia Road 
Marketplace proposal (Marc and Phyllis Calderwood), (2) Finalize by-law 
voting process (Sandy Liakus), (3) Reimbursement for County Fair travel 
(Lynda Garvin), (4) New project proposal (Eydie Francis), (5) Approval of new 
forms (Charlene Spiegel), (6) Homescapes Solutions budget approval (Charlene 
Spiegel), (7) 2016 Intern Training Class: a. Planning (Gretchen Neiman), b. 
Application Changes (Lynda Garvin), c. Cost (Lynda Garvin), d. Location (Sam 
Thompson). 
Motion to approve as amended by Julia Runyan, second by Gretchen Neiman. 
Unanimous approval.  

Approval of Minutes from June 16 Meeting: Secretary requested clarification 
of two items in the minutes.  (1) Was there a decision at the meeting about 
which budget line the mugs for the Intern Class will be taken from?  Answer: 
no determination was made at the meeting, so the treasurer will decide on the 
budget line.  (2) Was there a motion and a vote on the action item regarding 
the site for next year’s classes?  Answer: No motion or vote. Both will take 
place at the current meeting.  Motion to approve the minutes as submitted by 
Gretchen Neiman, second by Mary Vesely.  Unanimous approval.

Extension Agent Report: Lynda Garvin.  

Sandoval County Fair will be July 27-Aug. 2.  

In early July Lynda went on a home visit with SCMG Russell Husted.  Russell 
had been called to a home to look at a dying locust tree and then returned to 
see the tree again with Lynda.  They found that the tree was infested with 
flat-headed locust borers; the last sighting of this insect was in Utah.  
Carol Sutherland also came to collect samples before the infested tree was 
destroyed.  



Bruce Hendrix of NMSU (Equal Rights Director) looked at SCMG’s printed 
Standards of Behavior and was very impressed.  He will share with other MB 
groups.
 
Lynda is still gathering questions from past Hotline inquiries, compiling the 
most frequently asked questions by month.  She will then put together 
information to be used for answering each question.  

June Treasurer’s Report (Mary Vesely). (Copies attached).  If projects don’t 
spend their budgets this year, they will still have a budget for next year.  
If a budget is going to be requested for a project that didn’t have a budget 
this year, August 31 is the deadline for submission.  

Motion to approve Treasurer’s report made by Julia Runyan, second by Nancy 
Bresenham.  Unanimous approval.

Project/Committee Reports: Education Committee Update (Sam Thompson).  The 
committee has worked on the development of objectives, assignments, and 
assessments for the intern class.  Their goal is to make class content and 
activities more pertinent and hands-on versus past classes that were heavy on 
scientific detail.  A draft is expected to be done by the end of the week and 
will then go to NMSU.  

Annual Meeting: Julia will put a blurb in the next newsletter asking for 
volunteers to help with the meeting.  Seven lifetime awards are being given 
this year. Businesses are not being asked to contribute gifts or prizes this 
year.

ACTION ITEMS: Additional attendees Jan Koehler, Eydie Francis, Charlene 
Speigel, Barbara Dawson, Donna Popp, John Millard, Marc Calderwood, Phyllis 
Calderwood, David Pojmann.

Idalia Road Marketplace Proposal: (Marc and Phyllis Calderwood).  The 
Calderwoods propose putting a hoop house 15’ by 30 or 35” on the Marketplace 
grounds where they would invite MGs to give public demonstrations.  There is 
no running water on the premises, but they would put up a water tank and 
would fill it periodically and would also collect rainwater  They see this as 
an opportunity to teach the public how to build hoop houses, how to grow 
water-wise plants and fruits and vegetables.  Food raised could be donated in 
Rio Rancho. They envision paying for their plan through GoFundMe and are 
suggesting that a committee be established to develop the plan more fully.  
The Calderwoods will volunteer to help market the concept of a community hoop 
house. A suggested timeline might be for a study of the concept to start in 
late summer and for the hoop house to be built in late fall with growing 
beginning in the winter.



Marc asks for a person from the SCMG Board to work with him on identifying 
issues to consider before the GoFundMe campaign is set up. Charlene Spiegel 
volunteered to help him write up a short article to go in the newsletter 
highlighting the activities that could be conducted in the hoop house, such 
as a demo garden, educational sessions (how to compost, how to set up raised 
beds, how to collect seeds, etc).  In return Marc agreed to send out info on 
MG classes for 2016 to his email list.

Finalize By-laws Voting Process:(Sandra Liakus). Voting will be done on-line.  
Interns will not be voting.  MGs who did test votes found the process easy to 
complete. 

Reimbursement for County Fair Travel:(Lynda Garvin). Lynda is asking for 
funds to reimburse Martha Mann for two round trips to Cuba, NM for travel 
related to SCMG exhibits at the Sandoval County Fair.  However, because funds 
have already been authorized for this purpose in the budget, no approval is 
needed from the Board.

New Project Proposal: (Eydie Francis). Proposal to conduct a vermiculture 
project with the Garden Club at Eagle Ridge Elementary School, starting small 
with just one box. Asking for one or two other MGs to work with her.  She 
will contact Pat Barger and John Zarola to enquire about interest either or 
both of them might have regarding assisting.  One teacher in the building 
already knows about vermiculture and has offered help. Not asking for funding 
at this time, just for SCMG approval so that the project will count as 
volunteer hours. Group meetings will take place during the school day.  
Motion to approve the proposal by JoAnn Beuerle, second by Nancy Bresenham.  
Unanimous approval.  

Approval of New Forms: (Charlene Spiegel).  Four new forms presented for 
approval are “New Project Form,” SCMG Budget Request Form,” “Project Report,” 
and “Check Request Form.”  Motion to approve made by Gretchen Neiman, second 
by Mary Vesely.  Unanimous approval.

Homescapes Budget Approval: (Charlene Spiegel).  Total net cost to SCMG for 
fiscal year 2015-2016 is $555.00.  Motion to approve by Mary Vesely, second 
by Sandy Liakus.  Unanimous approval.

2016 Training Class: (G. Neiman: Planning; L. Garvin: Application Changes & 
Cost; S. Thompson: Location.)

Planning: Manuals will again be used; 23 thumb drives have been loaded, 100 
more will be ordered.  Gretchen will write out a time line for all the tasks 
that need to be done each year for new classes of interns. 



Application Changes and Cost: A statement will be added to the application 
indicating that internet access is required for class participation and that 
interns need to have email accounts.  A statement will also be made 
indicating where free internet access is available in Sandoval County for 
those interns not having a computer.  Also, a question will be added on a 
separate page of the application asking if the payment of tuition presents a 
hardship to applicants; those folks indicating “yes” will receive a follow-up 
contact from Lynda to discuss the availability of financial aid.  More 
discussion was needed related to tuition cost and to the amount of annual 
dues, so these items were deferred until the August meeting.

Location: Discussion of the various venues in Sandoval County that can 
accommodate more students than the Extension Office location.  Discussion and 
decision not completed so deferred to the August meeting.

Motion to Adjourn by Julia Runyan, second by JoAnne Beuerle.  Unanimous 
approval.

Respectfully submitted,
Mickie Frazier-Koontz, Secretary  
  


